MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
MAY 18, 2006
A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON THURSDAY, MAY 18, 2006, BEGINNING AT 10:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is the
Special Meeting of the Council 18 May, 2006.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JOSEPH PONTANILLA.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, there are eight
Members present and one excused.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, this morning before we begin our agenda, we shall, I shall request that we
all rise and do the Pledge of Allegiance together please.
(Councilmember Pontanilla was not present when the roll was taken; however, he arrived at
10:04 a.m.)
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with oral testimony, prior to the,
before the convening of today's meeting, we have received six testimony forms from
individuals wishing to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. For those six individuals that have requested to speak prior
to the convening of this Council meeting, when you are called, please come forward
to the podium. Please state your name, the organization you represent, if you do so.
You have three minutes to give comments to the Council. We will assist you by
having a lighting system on the podium. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the
yellow light will go on. At the three-minute mark, the red light will go on and you will
conclude your sentence.
For those of the six that have signed up prior to the convening of this meeting, you,
should you choose to, you may return after all others have spoken for an additional
three minutes of testimony.
Stating that, oh, excuse me, before we start with our first testifier, the Chair will
request that all cell phones and pagers be either off or silenced. The Chair will
uphold the decorum of these chambers.
Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Isaac Hall, followed by Leo Caires.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. ISAAC HALL:
Good morning, Mr. Chairperson and Members of the Maui County Council.
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I have submitted testimony in opposition to the purchase of 27.9 acres of ag land for
a county service complex in your CIP budget. Yesterday, I discovered that actually
what you folks are calling this is the Paia-Haiku Civic Center. And I, nobody has any
notice that you intend to purchase a Haiku-Paia Civic Center and spend $3.2 million
to purchase it in 2007 or that you intend to spend $3 million constructing it.
This is totally against the Haiku Community Plan. Your actions have to comply with
the Haiku Community Plan. Nobody has any idea what you're going to do with this
land.
Everybody knows you want a fire station. I was just talking to the Fire Department.
All they wanted when they started out was four to six acres. They didn't want and
don't need 27 acres. That's what the problem is. I've been talking with the seller.
She's willing to carve off four to six acres and sell it to the County. I've been talking
to the County. The County's willing to receive four to six acres for the Fire
Department. And I've been talking to the Fire Department and the Fire Department
says that's all we want, four to six acres.
The County's Council does not need to buy 27.9 acres for $3.2 million for a PaiaHaiku Civic Center that nobody knows anything about; that nobody knows what's
going to be in it. Nobody, what we've been told is it's going to be police station,
ambulance services, a baseyard and who knows what else. It's not in the Haiku
Community Plan. It's against the Haiku Community Plan.
You folks have been telling, the Planning Department tells the developers "No don't
bring your plans to us now. We're going through this general plan update process.
Come later, after we go through this process." Why is the County doing, doing just
the same thing you're telling developers not to do? Stuffing a, a new 27.9 urban uses
into ag lands that nobody knows what exactly is, that it is that you're gonna do on
those lands. It's not right.
These lands are State Land Use Commission Agriculture. They're County zoned
Agriculture. They're Community Plan Agriculture. You folks passed an ordinance
that's, defines when lands are to be retained in agriculture. These lands fit those
definitions for when they're supposed to be retained in agriculture.
In addition, when lands are improved lands an EA has to be prepared before you
purchase these lands. In any event, I would ask that you take, delete this purchase
from your budget. Delete the purchase and the, the construction funds from your
budget and, at a minimum, if you're gonna do anything at all, go along with what
we've been talking about, which is only authorize four point, four to six acres for the
Fire Department which can be carved out and that's it.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hall. Members, questions for Mr. Hall on his testimony.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Hall. Just
like to clarify some statements that were made by an earlier testifier. Is it true you do
live near the prop--the subject property?
MR. HALL: I do.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay and that you did meet with, I guess, the current
landowner to discuss, I guess, potential building that could impact view planes.
MR. HALL: Ah, yes, I did.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
MR. HALL: That's not what I wrote about in my letter though, Mr. Molina. That doesn't
dispose of what (-CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me; you answered the question, Mr. Hall.
MR. HALL: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for the testifier?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Hall, you just mentioned that the
owner would be willing to carve out a four to six acre parcel within this 27 acre parcel
for the Fire Department.
MR. HALL: That's correct. She just told me that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and would that be along the frontage of Hana
Highway?
MR. HALL: That's correct. She said it'd be on the corner of East Kuiaha Road and Hana
Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so that would satisfy the Fire Department because
they want access to Hana Highway?
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MR. HALL: That's what Mr. Taguchi just told me.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And there is properties, rather buildings, a house it looks
like and some outbuildings on that frontage property. So that makes-MR. HALL: I think they're trying, I think they told me they're trying to avoid that, those, those
properties, those buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So if, if a four to six acre parcel was subdivided out of
the larger parcel and, and it fronted Hana Highway and it had no buildings on it, then
it would be exempt from an environmental assessment? Correct?
MR. HALL: That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And would that satisfy you and, and your parties?
MR. HALL: My parties, well we have concerns. But I understand people want a fire station.
I think it's still contrary to the, to the Hana Plan, its still ag land. But given the
situation that's here, I think we would go along with that. That, what, what's primarily
the problem here is what's blossomed. The, the Fire Department was looking for four
to six acres and all of a sudden it turned into a 27.9 acre Paia-Haiku Civic Center.
And nobody knows what's going to be in that civic center. So I, I'd have to say yes,
that would, it's not ideal, but it, yeah, yes, it's acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But it would be acceptable to you and your parties?
MR. HALL: It would work.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Hall.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Mr. Hall. Thank you for
joining us this morning.
MR. HALL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Have you had an opportunity to read the committee report
specific to the discussion that we're having now?
MR. HALL: I have not.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Mr. Chair, 1, I'm compelled to read portions so that there
is clarity to what's being asserted in this morning's testimony. And I would not
indulge the committee for the whole paragraph relative this, but just take out pieces
that I think would respond directly to some of the testimony that might be creating
some misconceptions in the, in the community and here in this meeting this morning.
If I can proceed, I'd be very brief and follow up with a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. And, and Mr. Hall, I just wanted to read on
page 11 of the committee report that is on the agenda this morning, First, the, it
reads, as it starts out on page 11 on the first paragraph, it reads:
Your Committee renamed the Haiku Fire Station appropriation as
the "Paia-Haiku Civic Center" to reflect that the subject property
may provide a variety of County services to residents throughout
the Paia-Haiku Community Plan District, in addition to the Fire
Station.
The second part I'd like to read is that:
At the executive branch's request, this, your Committee added
200,000 to the appropriation, for the total of $3.2 million.
And I will note, that's not noted here, specifically that we are, we considered a
request by the executive branch of the 27.9 acres.
Finally, I'd like to read something I think is very important in the committee report, in
the committee report and accurately reflects this Body's feel to this issue. It reads:
Your Committee emphasizes, however, that the appropriation does
not reflect an agreed-upon purchase price for any property and
urges the executive branch to continue to negotiate for the best
possible arrangement for the public's benefit, preferably at a lower
price.
And I just wanted you to know that part and fi--finally follow up with a question.
Knowing that information that's noted in the committee report, does that help clarify
that a position of this Council is not what you noted to us in your opening remarks.
MR. HALL: Well, I, I, I hear you're saying that, that this has been initiated by the Mayor and
I understand that it has. But I still don't think that, that you should authorize $3.2
million to purchase 27.9 acres. I think if you do anything, you should do what we're
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talking about now and that is only authorize the purchase of four to six acres for the
Fire Department and that's it. I don't think there's any basis for doing anymore than
that without violating the community plan, without violating your own ag ordinance
and without violating Chapter 343.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Mr. Chair, final question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Based on your comments regarding having no basis, wouldn't it
also be difficult for this committee, at this juncture to authorize, based on your
comments, any type of purchase since we don't have anything before us to consider
other than your oral comments this morning on something other than what was
proposed by the Administration?
MR. HALL: I, I agree with that. I mean, I think the sell—the seller and the County and the
Fire Department all, would all have to come up and say that's, they, they would like to
do that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, sir. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further questions for Mr. Hall, Members? Thank you very
much for your testimony.
MR. HALL: Oh, wait. Can I just clarify that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you may not.
MR. HALL: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Leo Caires, followed by Tom
Blackburn-Rodriguez.
MR. LEO CAIRES:

Good morning, Councilmembers, Chair.
Basically, I'm here today, you know, a lot of people in my neighborhood, in my
community, we all want a fire station, you know, it's something long overdue. Right
now, 1 participate on the strategic plan and, in this land use study groups and we're
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kind of deciding where are areas we're going to allow growth and coming up with
suggestions to this entire community plan process. And right now, we haven't really
concluded as to where would be a place that we want to have a fire station. But
there is consensus that we do need a fire station.
The thing that stood out to me is why here, I'm here today is because what was
brought to my attention is that the importance of, you know, following these planning
laws. And I just wanted to read one, is violation of planning law states that the
designation is for 27.9 acre parcel in the Paia-Haiku Community Plan is agriculture.
The County proposes urban uses for this property. The County's proposed uses are
therefore inconsistent with the Paia-Haiku Community Plan map plan designation.
And that's according to Section 2.8B.030.B [sic] of the Maui County Code:
All agencies shall comply with the general plan. Notwithstanding
any other provision, all community plan, zoning ordinances,
subdivision ordinances, and administrative actions by agencies
shall conform to the general plan. Preparation of the County
budgets and capital improvement programs shall implement the
general plan to the greatest extent practicable. The community
plan authorized in this charter [sic] are and shall be part of the
general plan of the County, as provided in section 8-8.5 of the
charter.
What was brought to my attention is that the County is violating Section 2.80B.030.B.
of the Maui County Code here. Basically, just preparing a budget including this
money to acquire this land and that are not designated in this community plan. So
I'm just here to emphasize that if there's a process that needed to be done to, to
acquire this land, then I would just encourage us to go ahead and, and go through
that process because Haiku does need this, this facility. And I am, I am in support of
it.
And just to share a short story. I've been going around the neighborhood and talking
to some of the old timers in Haiku, some of the old fishermens and I came across a
gentleman that lives on the bottom of Haiku. He says the concern is that when these
waterlines are brought into this land acquisition area, that that may open up the gates
for development across the street makai of this fire station. And that was kind of the,
the concerns I got talking to my fellow citizens in Haiku. And he was just requesting
that if there's any alternatives that could be given to the community people to kind of
see, you know, maybe there are other areas that already have the infrastructure for
that as well.
Thank you very much.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 18, 2006
Page 9

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Caires. Members, questions for
Mr. Caires this morning on his testimony? Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, followed by Gregg Blue.

MR. TOM BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ:
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers. My name is Tom BlackburnRodriguez and Pm representing Hale Maui, a community land trust.
I'm only here briefly to thank the Council for continuing to demonstrate its
commitment to provide affordable housing to the working families of Maui County in
your support for the community land trust which was proposed to you. I want to
thank you for continuing that commitment. Thank you for the unanimous vote in
support of the community land trust.
I would also, Mr. Chairman, like to say that because of the Council action, we have
been able to acquire two additional donors who felt that because of the action the
County was taking that they, too, would want to contribute to the development of the
community land trust. And we want to thank you very much for that and that
demonstration of partnership.
We look forward to working with the County in the future and we look forward to
developing affordable housing for Maui's working families. Again, thank you very
much for your support. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, questions for Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez this
morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just a little niele. I want to know how much they
contributed.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Well, we're asking founders to commit to $15,000 and
those individuals who have stepped up to the plate since your vote have indicated
that that is the figure they're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's wonderful, Tom. Thank you.
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MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Well, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further questions for Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez? Having
none, thank you very much for your comments this morning.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Gregg Blue, followed by Rex Takushi.
MR. GREGG BLUE:
Councilmembers, I'm Gregg Blue, resident of Haiku.
Pretty upset right now. I, you know, in all fairness, a lot of people have worked real
hard trying to get this fire station for Haiku. The fact that Mr. Hall wasn't aware of any
of this until a week ago; I don't know how to address that. But for any member of the
community to come in at the last minute and suggest that we go back to square one,
for me personally, is just unacceptable. If he was so interested in this property, he
should have come to the community meetings where this initiative was announced.
He could have come to the Council before this like we all did and testify and get
involved in it.
I, you know, I, I don't want to get caught in a personal attack, but I have to say that in
my conversation with Mr. Hall in the break, here in the hallway, I asked him, I said,
"Could the fact that you look down on this property, have something to do with your
request not to purchase it?" He answered, "Yes, it could have something to do to it."
And so, you know, my feeling is that none of that was addressed in his request not to
buy it. And, and I just, from, from my sense of what's going on, I think there's
something personal involved in this request.
And it's not in the best interest of the community at all, at this point, to try to broker
some kind of deal that's going to happen in the future and maybe we can subdivide
that off. And if we get six acres, hey, six or eight acres is still going to cost a million
and half or two million dollars. If she cuts it up, it's worth way more; it's worth four or
five million dollars. So I'm still looking for the land bank in the best interest of the
community of Haiku. Who knows what's going to happen to that land?
When you cross examine the Fire Department and the County on what was going to
happen, there was some vague suggestions made, but it all ended up with saying
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that it's going to be up to the people of Haiku what to do with the rest of that land.
The thing that everybody does agree on is we need a fire station. And listening to
Mr. Takushi, that's the spot for the fire station.
So just please remain focused and don't let one person come in at the last minute
and throw this whole thing sideways.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Blue. Members, any questions for
Mr. Blue on his testimony?
MR. BLUE: Thank you, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Blue.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Rex Takushi, followed by Donna Reiskin.

MR. REX TAKUSHI:
Good morning, again, Councilmembers, Chairman. I just want to come up here and
clarify a few points. When it was pointed at, I don't speak for the Fire Department.
am a, basically like a project leader trying to help this project along, along with the
Chiefs.
The number of four to six came about, I was asked what, what a minimum would be
and I don't speak for the department, but being a Captain, I know four to six is a good
number. Eight would be better. Something a little bigger, you gotta, you gotta
picture Haiku 20, 30, 40, 50 years into the future. Haiku is closing out. Everything
turns into two-acre properties. If the, any department emergency services needs to
expand; we're not going to have anywhere to expand to.
All you need to do is look at any, lot of the stations we got Lahaina, Paia, Makawao;
they're all locked up around there. So if they want to expand, they, they don't even
have room to drive their trucks through the back of the station and come in. So
expansion is pretty much a done deal on a lot of these places. Lanai is another one.
We need to look even to the future of getting maybe property five to six acres out
there one day and really plan a future for Lanai station-wise.
This Haiku one is a, it's a growing, big population out there. It's time for that station
to be planned, but I do ask if you keep this project, the 27.9 in the, in the budget, at
least we would have some time to discuss with every party involved what could be

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 18, 2006
Page 12

done, what would be a good size, you know, the pros and cons of both sides cause
there's a lot of stuff. I live in Haiku and I wouldn't want seeing, being done over there
also. A fire station is one that I would love to have.
Mr. Caires, I respect his opinion. He talks about talking to the citizens of Haiku. I live
there. Everybody I've talked to, they've never made any contact with him. I'm not
saying he didn't do that, but even I with the, with the projects I was trying to push
forward, I couldn't make contact with everybody. But has this gentlemen talked to the
Fire Department at all? I've made myself available for the last three and a half
months. This is the first time I've seen this gentleman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Takushi. Members, questions for Mr. Takushi?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, because of some of the, you know, I guess
comments that have been made with regard to potential uses, from what I
understand of your testimony, there will be an opportunity for the community to give
input as to what would be appropriate use for that land. Is that correct?
MR. TAKUSHI: Speaking as a member of the community, I want the community to have a
full voice in what happens with that property and that goes for the sta—fire station
also. Fire station and any other uses and we welcome all people to put their input in.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and while I realize you can't speak for the
department, would one of the concerns or one of the considerations possibly be for
even, because we only have one agricultural park that's under the County and
because ag land is so expensive because it's being used for multimillion dollar
homes, would you see this possibly being a site that could serve the ag park role?
MR. TAKUSHI: Speaking as a member, as a member of Haiku, I would say, yes. If the
County owned the property and put parcels out available for residents to, to rent,
lease, long term, short term, I'm not sure, I'm sure that would go over big with the
community. Open land is nice, but then again, still stuff, the need, would need to be
discussed with the community.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for the testifier, Members? Thank you very much for
your testimony.
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MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Donna Reiskin. Mr. Chairman, I would note that Ms. Reiskin is
the last testifier who submitted a testimony form prior to the convening of today's
meeting. We do have several individuals who submitted forms after the convening of
the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.

MS. DONNA REISKIN:
Hello. I'm happy to be here to testify before you and I'm here to acknowledge the,
that the city has a bus service. And this bus service attends to transporting people to
and fro different places. And inasmuch as it moves about the city, it attends to an
inordinate amount of people. And this includes tourists as well as citizens that, that
are here in this wonderful place. And this service has been going on for a long time.
It has not charged anything for this service. This has cost us an incredible amount of
money and in doing so we, we have served this service. And I feel that it has
become necessary to, to have a charge for people to, to have the service. And I
propose that for the cost of maintaining this at this time with all the costs that, that are
accrued, that, that a service charge be charged for each passenger. And I propose a
dollar would be, would be something that we could administer for a, a ride on, on this
transport. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Can you please state your name for the record,
Ms. Reiskin? May we ask that if you'll please state your name for the record?
MS. REISKIN: Reiskin, Donna Reiskin.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Reiskin on her testimony, Members,
this morning? Thank you very much for coming and sharing your thoughts with us.
MS. REISKIN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we call the next testifier up since it was after the convening of the
Council meeting, the Chair will inform you that you have three minutes to provide
your testimony. We'll continue to use the lighting system to assist you. At the twominute, thirty mark as well as the three-minute mark. And at the three-minute mark,

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 18, 2006
Page 14

I, I would ask for you to conclude your sentence. With that, Mr. Clerk, please call our
next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Christina Hemming, followed by Dana Naone Hall.

MS. CHRISTINA HEMMING:
Good morning, Council. Wow, oh, okay, instant clock. Good morning, my name is
Christina Hemming and I live on 900 East Kuiaha. So, I guess, unfortunately, I have
my own opinion about the fire station.
I was here two weeks ago at the budget hearing about Montana Beach and it was the
first time that I personally had heard about the fire station down at the bottom of East
Kuiaha. Now, I was just down in Florida for four months so, but I never got a flyer in
my mailbox or a letter sent to me asking me to come join a group meeting about the
fire station. So I feel like I wasn't really necessarily kept in the loop as a neighbor on
East Kuiaha. But I just wanted to point out a few issues that I feel, although I haven't
heard all the testimony this morning, probably haven't been mentioned.
My biggest problem with the property itself is the actual road frontage on Hana
Highway, East Kuiaha, East Kuiaha and Peahi Road. It's only like not even a lane
and a half wide coming up from Hana Highway on East Kuiaha and you physically
have to stop your car while another car is coming up. So that whole portion of the
road would have to be widened.
And then, as I sat here two weeks ago, I thought, wow, am I going to be hearing fire
trucks going up and down my road. The road needs to be widened. The whole of
East Kuiaha would probably need to be widened if they're going to use that as a main
thing.
Now, I understand everybody needs to get fire insurance. I'm just under the five mile
line from the Makawao Station. So I think that if I was in the Fire Department, I would
look at the best location for a Fire Department. If they decided that that is, they're
going to have to, the State's going to have to put a light on the East Kuiaha, like the
fire light down here that says "fire" so that the fire truck can exit out onto the Hana
Highway. They're going to have to remold and regrade because that, that property
goes straight up from Hana Highway.
Also the other 26 acres goes into like a bowl. And so every time there's noise there,
it's going to go right up the valley. We already, I can hear Jaws from my house when
it's going off. So noise travels.
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Personally, I think that land prices are a little overpriced and just to be practical for
the County, I think that with my twenty seconds left, I would just suggest that you hold
off on this. Wait until Maui Land & Pine or A&B come in for an ag zoning change
makal of the highway, which you know they're going to eventually do. Let them
donate the land. Let them build the County fire station. Let them donate it to the
County so that they can get their future project in line.
Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Hemming this morning? Thank you
very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Dana Naone Hall, followed by Cecilia Vessel.

MS. DANA NAONE HALL:
Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Dana Naone Hall. I won't tax you with
reading you provisions from the community plan, except for one. And this is the
Paia-Haiku Community Plan.
I was on the Citizens Advisory Committee when this plan was developed. Under
"Health and Public Safety", "Implementing Actions", it states, "1. Provide a fire
station or sub-station in Haiku in the vicinity of Haiku Elementary School and near
Hana Highway." At that time, you know, we were thinking that the best place for a
fire station would be next to the school. And I, and I also understand that there may
be a parcel that's suitably zoned for that purpose. Or if not suitably zoned, at least
adjacent to an area where there are already some urban services.
I, you know, I guess it's, it's strange to listen to this, this discussion get off the
planning principles part. I'm concerned that the way this came about is that, you
know, we're faced with a Paia-Haiku Civic Center on 27 acres of land with no real
public participation. Some people have been informed, but many, many others have
not. So what I'm asking the Council is to figure out a way or help us figure out a way
to minimize what's going to happen there until there's significant public input.
There's no point in having community plans or in having planning principles if we
don't follow them. To commit this kind of money to this parcel, at this point, pretty
much forecloses locating these uses anywhere else. You know, that's, you know,
we're already committing. I think we need to step back and take a look.
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If the Council feels that it's so critical to have a fire station in this, in this particular
location at this time, at least limit the amount of land that you will be authorizing the
Administration to purchase so that we're not left with this great uncertainty and
unknown and with the potential of creating an urban node away from any existing
urban core with who knows what kinds of growth inducing impacts and other impacts
on longtime residents as well as people who would like to move into the area. So,
you know, who could be against the fire station in a sense, you know, you're kind of
like asking us to be against motherhood and apple pie.
But the point is, you know, either the planning principles that we all espouse mean
something or they don't. It's not just about finding cheap land. It's cheap because it's
agricultural land. And it's also not about, you know, creating controversy in our
communities. You know, if I'd had my druthers, I would have wished the Mayor
would have come out and made a full blown presentation to the Haiku community so
that we could have all been engaged in this discussion and this decision. be
finishing shortly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have a sentence to conclude.
MS. NAONE HALL: All right. I think there might, you know, there, there has to be a way to
resolve this matter. And again, if there's a fire station, let's make sure it's a limited
area and that the rest of the area stays dedicated to agricultural purposes and not
owned by the County. Because then the County has a duty to do something with it.
And does the County have the wherewithal to do it?
This, this, these uses that beyond the fire station that have been identified by the
Mayor are not in the community plan. There's no priority list for when these things
should occur. All of a sudden we have the land. Let's start putting in all these uses.
Doesn't make sense. So asking for your help in resolving this issue. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any questions for Ms. Naone Hall this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Dana. Excuse me. You
read something in the community plan that specifically identified a place for a fire
station in Haiku.
MS. NAONE HALL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you briefly just restate that?
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MS. NAONE HALL: It states "Provide a fire station or sub-station in Haiku in the vicinity of
Haiku Elementary School and near Hana Highway."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so did the CAC when they made that policy
objective, I'm assuming that's what it is.
MS. NAONE HALL: It's an implementing action.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: An implementing action. Did they actually note that
there was land available near the elementary school for this purpose?
MS. NAONE HALL: I can't, I can't honestly recall if we knew the zoning, but somehow we
had the idea that there was land available there. And I guess that's one of the issues
here is, you know, we don't know what sites are possible for this particular use. But
that's where the, at that time, the CAC felt it would be an appropriate location.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so you don't know that there is a specific parcel
available for that?
MS. NAONE HALL: No, I honestly can't say that I do.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further questions for Ms. Naone Hall, Members? Thank
you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Cecilia Vessel, followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MS. CECILIA VESSEL:
Almost afternoon now, so hello again. I never thought I'd be speaking twice before
the Council on the same day. It takes nerve just to get up here once in a year.
Mr. Hall said something about the County buying four to six acres of that property
and he said that there were no buildings on the four to six acres along Hana
Highway. That, that is where the buildings are so it would need any EA.
I think to, I have to tell you that whether, whether the County buys this property or
not, it, it won't make any difference in my life. But it will make a difference to the
community if you take this 3.2 out of the budget. And whether it's my property or
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another property that you find within the year, please don't take that 3.2 million out of

your budget. You have it in there and it would be very sad for the Haiku community
to see this disappear because of, of a misunderstanding in the community.
Mr. Hall and I and Dana, Isaac, Dana and I have known each other for many years
and I've often been on the same side of the table as they have in many instances
before this Council. I do not agree with them today. Not because it's my property
and I want to sell it, because it'll be sold anyway. But I feel that they are what, they
are blackmailing the community of Haiku to stop this fire station from happening there
because all they want to see is the fire station. They can't imagine that there would
be something else. I know they're concerned that, that, you know, first a fire station
and then who knows what will happen. I don't want to see a baseyard on that
property. If I thought you were going to put a baseyard there, I'd probably try to get
out of the contract, to tell you the truth.
So that's all I have to say and thanks. It's been, this has been a very emotional
situation for me because I feel like I have the County's best interest at heart. I was
asked, send e-mails while I was in India to please sign a contract with the County and
I did so against my, my own good sense. And so now, here we are. That's all I have
to say. But probably should say it to a psychiatrist. Anyway, thank you so much
again for listening to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Vessel. Questions for Ms. Vessel?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Sam, did you sign a DROA?
MS. VESSEL: I did sign a DROA.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And how long is it good for?
MS. VESSEL: Until June 10.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions for Ms. Vessel? Thank you very much for your
comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lucienne deNaie.
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MS. LUCIENNE deNAIE:
Hello again. Lucienne deNaie speaking as an individual.
I just want to clarify as a member of the community who would not quite be in the five
mile range with this proposal. But everyone up to Twin Falls would be in the five mile
range so that would help a lot of people. We lost a house in Honopou Valley last
year. They just couldn't get there in time for Makawao.
As you've heard, East Kuiaha is about the line, it's in the five mile range. So it, even
though the CAC thought in their wisdom that it'd be good to keep everything compact
in terms of the fire station in Haiku and we actually discussed this when I was on the
board of the Haiku Community Association, others brought up the fact that there is
more growth towards Peahi now and that it might be good to look at a location that
was beyond that civic center.
I concur with Mr. Hall and Mrs. Hall and appreciate them bringing this process to our
attention that it is inappropriate to start assigning new urban centers some place
when it hasn't been discussed and there's not a community planning process in
place.
If there is, and frankly, kind of, I guess this is a very confusing subject because when
it was discussed with me and the Mayor and several other people who lived in Haiku
who brought up, you know, we're putting money in the budget for you folks in Haiku
and we hope you'll support it. And it's a large chunk of property and it was mentioned
it's enough room for a fire station and maybe even a park. So it wasn't a civic center,
it wasn't a baseyard, it wasn't a lot of other things. It sounded like a good plan.
I would strongly support having a site that was adequate for the fire station's needs
and moving forward on the process rather than waiting to the next bud--budget cycle
just because so much work has already been done. And I sympathize that it seems
like the County, if they were considering this, should have at least sent a letter to
each property owner on East Kuiaha. I know I would have wanted been treated this
way. So we're left with a situation here where maybe we have to make the best for
the community good out of a series of unfortunate sort of lapses. Yet, this isn't a
horrible location.
The Hongwanji location which is near the school and has been discussed wouldn't
help any of us out in Huelo. The five miles from there would be about Kaupakalua.
Just for your ratification.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Members, questions for her on her testimony?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with the conclusion of Ms. deNaie's testimony,
all individuals who submitted testimony forms have testified.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Chair will announce one last opportunity for anyone who has
not testified to please make yourself known and we'll provide that opportunity to you.
Members, having no one coming forward, with no objections, the Chair shall close
testimony for today's agenda.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note that we have received three
pieces of written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall accept the written testimony
provided for today's Special Council Meeting the 18 of May, 2006.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr, Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. With respects to the receipt of written testimony, I
will note for the record that in the written testimony submitted by Mr. Isaac Hall dated
May 17, on his page 3, under his Legal Objections area, and both with his verbal
testimony, I just would like to note that one word that was advertent or inadvertent
and I won't draw any conclusion, but the word "greatest" does not exist in the Maui
County Code where it reads under Section 2.80.030.B., where it reads "Preparation
of County budgets and capital improvement programs shall implement the general
plan to the extent practicable." is what is cited in our Maui County Code. And the
word "greatest" has been inserted by Mr., Mr. Hall's testimony. So I only wanted to
note that because it does change the intent of the original authors of the code and it
was also cited in oral testimony by Mr. Caires. So I wanted to make that for the
record and I have no objections to accepting written testimony. Thank you.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 18, 2006
Page 21

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So noted. Further comments? Other than that, the Chair has so
ordered the acceptance of the testimony.

Mr. Clerk.
The following committee report was presented.

COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06 - 62 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-44 , entitled "ADOPTING THE FUEL TAX
RATES FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2007", be
ADOPTED;

2.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-45 , entitled "ADJUSTING THE SALARY OF
THE SUPERVISING LEGISLATIVE ANALYST IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL
SERVICES", be ADOPTED;

3.

That BILL NO. 29 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 2.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF
DEPUTIES CORPORATION COUNSEL AND DEPUTIES PROSECUTING
ATTORNEY", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

4.

That BILL NO, 30 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 2.08.060, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF
PERSONNEL IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES AND OTHER
COUNCIL STAFF", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

5.

That BILL NO. 28 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING CHAPTER 5.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
DANCEHALLS", BE PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;
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6.

That BILL NO. 31 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
TITLE 3, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE COLLECTION OF
FARES FOR PUBLIC TRANSIT SERVICES", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

7.

That BILL NO. 32 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING
TO THE PLAN REVIEW, PERMIT PROCESSING, AND INSPECTION
REVOLVING FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED
TO PRINT;

8.

That BILL NO. 33 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.050, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL
PROPERTY TAX HOME EXEMPTION", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

9.

That BILL NO. 34 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING
TO THE CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING
JUNE 30, 2007", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

10. That BILL NO. 35 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF TWENTY-FOUR MILLION SIX
HUNDRED FIVE THOUSAND DOLLARS ($24,605,000) AGGREGATE
PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY
ALL OR A PART OF THE COST OF APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC
IMPROVEMENTS OF AND FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE
FORM, DENOMINATIONS AND CERTAIN OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH
BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE; AUTHORIZING THE
DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN DETAILS OF THE
BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL
AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND ANTICIPATION NOTES IN
ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND
PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE
AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT";
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11.

That BILL NO. 36 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
DETERMINING THAT PART OF THE PROCEEDS OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE ISSUED
IS IN EXCESS OF THE AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR
WHICH SUCH BONDS WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD
NOT BE APPLIED TO THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING TO OTHER
PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED
TO PRINT";

12.

That BILL NO. 37 (2006) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING
TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE
FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2006 TO JUNE 30, 200T' with Appendices A and B be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

13.

That County Communication No. 06-31, from the Chair of the Budget and
Finance Committee, be FILED;

14.

That County Communication No. 06-49, from the Mayor, be FILED;

15.

That County Communication No. 06-91, from the Mayor, be FILED;

16.

That County Communication No. 06-92, from the Council Chair, be FILED;

17.

That County Communication No. 06-93, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED; and

18.

That County Communication No. 06-95, from the Corporation Counsel, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-62.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-62. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Before I move forward with any type of
opening remarks, I'd like to ask the Members to take note that there have been
submitted to the Council a few requests for amendments. One, by your Chair of the
Budget and Finance Committee and one, by yourself as our Council Chair. And I
believe there is another one that has been submitted by Councilmember Tavares.
So at this time, I'd like to provide for that process, as well as any other amendments,
before I provide my first of two opportunities for opening remarks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The Chair will take in order the amendments that have
been provided to you in writing as of yes--yesterday, Members. So the Chair will be
happy to entertain and recognize Mr. Kane's considerations.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Appreciate it.
MEMBERS, CHAIR AND MEMBERS, I MOVE TO AMEND THE
COMMITTEE REPORT AS STATED IN THE MAY 17, 2006 MEMO
FROM YOUR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE CHAIR TO
THE MEMBERS RELATING TO THE STRIKING OF THE
AMOUNT OF $621,000 AND REPLACING IT WITH THE AMOUNT
OF $485,856 IN THE LAST SENTENCE ON PAGE 15 OF THE
COMMITTEE REPORT.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Kane, seconded by
Mr. Carroll.
Members, the revision as presented to you by Mr. Kane and also as stated in the
May 17, 2006 memorandum to you, the Members of the Council. We are under
discussion.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This does not have any impact on the,
on the respected bills that we have with us provided for in the committee report.
However, it does simply make an adjustment to the committee report itself in
recognizing the accurate numbers specific to the public safety, the Fire Department
and Public Safety for a Haz-Mat team, The $485,856 amount reflects the
Committee's decision to go from eight months to six months on providing for salary
and wages and included cost to the program.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the motion to amend?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We are back now to the main motion as amended.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE TO AMEND THE COMMITTEE
REPORT AS STATED ON THE MAY 17, 2006 MEMO FROM
YOU, AS OUR CHAIR, TO THE MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE
SPECIFICALLY RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR 2007,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Kane, seconded
by Mr. Carroll. And also as reference to you, the Members of the Council, from a
memorandum from myself to you dated 17 May, 2006. We are under discussion.
Mr. Kane, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. As, as your May 17, 2006 memo
states, the, the amendments and excuse me, Chair, I, I, I apologize. There will be
three total amendments. I would ask for the body's consideration to incorporate the
three motions of amending that is located on page 2 of your memo to us. The first
has been recognized. The second one would be to delete its, in its entirety the
appropriation from one area and then renumbering that section accordingly. And
also to amend the Exhibit "1" to the committee report for consistency with the
amendments for the proposed bill. And so I ask for the body's consideration of those
amendments being incorporated into one blanket amendment.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, with no objections, the Chair will be happy to recognize the motion

to deal with all revisions as stated and in the written memo form.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, with no objections, the Chair will then entertain and recognize the
motion as just commended by Mr. Kane. Further discussion?
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The amendments will delete the
line-item appropriation of $100,000 to the Department of Planning for the "Lanai City
Project District — planning for 115-acre County property", and instead appropriate the
$100,000 as a line-item to the Office of Council Services, Council Services Program,
to be described as follows: "(2) Lanai City project: Plans and studies for the countyowned land (approximately 115 acres) adjacent to Lanai High and Elementary
School, which may include assessments, surveys, master plan development, and
land use approvals".
Members and Chair, by shifting the department that has oversight of this work from
the Department of Planning to the Office of Council Services, the amendment by, by
Chair Hokama will provide a greater level of confidence that the goal of advancing
the development of the subject property, the subject public property will be prioritized,
and that sufficient funding and resources will be available for that purpose.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane. Members, further discussion?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just a technical question. Because we would be moving
the monies from one area to another and because we're, I guess, dealing off of the
actual, you know, some of us have the grid here. Are, is there any need to adjust any
of the figures within Office of Council Services or Department of Planning with
respect to totals? Or is that automatically taken care of by inserting this? Just a
technical question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you for that question. Mr. Fukuoka, can you provide a
comment to the Members, please?
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DIRECTOR OF COUNCIL SERVICES KEN FUKUOKA: Taken together all of the changes
to make the necessary adjustments to the budget and the committee report and the
attachment to the committee report, so it's all right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, further discussion or questions on
the motion to amend that is before you? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you very much.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair, and, and thank you, Members.
I DIDN'T REALLY CATCH THIS UNTIL EARLIER THIS MORNING
BUT ON PAGE 9 OF THE COMMITTEE REPORT, THE LAST
PARAGRAPH, THAT SPEAKS TO PARK ASSESSMENT. THE
SECOND SENTENCE, I WOULD LIKE TO AMEND THE SECOND
SENTENCE BY INSERTING THE WORDS "LAND ACQUISITION
AND" IN THAT SENTENCE.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And that was kind of awkward, but thank you. So the, the,
it would then read, oh, Mr. Chair, if I, if I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I was-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Going two eighty.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair will recognize a motion to amend made by
Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Kane to revise the committee report on page 9, last
paragraph, second sentence. And Ms. Tavares, you can provide further clarification
to your amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you very much. What that amendment does
is to and I, probably be easier if I just read the sentence now with the amendment in
it. It states "Because park assessment funds must be used for land acquisition and
new improvements to parks and playgrounds, etc." What was missing before was
the "land acquisition" part, which actually is the primary purpose of park assessment.
And even though it wasn't like a major issue here, I think for clarity sake, it, it needed
to be put in and I would appreciate the Members' consideration of putting that in
there. Just so we don't lose sight of what park assessment monies are for. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Ms. Tavares. Members, further discussion on the
motion to amend? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Members, we are back to the main motion as
amended. Are there any further amendments that you, the Members, wish to request
to the Chair for consideration? Okay, having none, Mr. Kane.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, you know, given all the testimony that we've had
today regarding the fire station, i.e. civic center property, personally, I think we need
to discuss it a little bit in that the funding that we have in this budget is for a civic
center, property acquisition for a civic center. And I think that there's still a lot to be
discussed on this issue in regards to giving the community an opportunity to have
some input. And I, you know, I think that if we just change the language to
acquisition for property for the purpose of a fire station, that we can alleviate the fears
of a lot of people and focus on what the actual intent was.
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I think the whole idea of a civic center or additional public facilities was really brought
up by this committee in discussing the purchase of the fire station property because
all of us wanted to know why we needed 27 acres for a fire station. And that was the
answer they gave us. That was the size of the parcel and this gives us additional
land to extend public facilities in that area. However, I think the way the budget
reads, that gives the, the impression that the Council is automatically approving the
idea of a civic center whatever that is. We have no definition for this 27 acres in
Haiku.
So, you know, given the last minute nature of what's happened here, I'm not even
sure exactly where in the bill we would need to amend that except that I, I'm
assuming it would be the, the CIP appendix attached to the ordinance, the capital.
And excuse me, Mr. Chair, if I'm not speaking to the motion at hand, but I believe that
we just have a series of motions that include everything.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And therefore, what were you leading, what the Chair is interpreting as
where you're leading to Ms. Anderson, you know, the discussion would be better-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I'd rather you, you let me-CHAIR HOKAMA: --would be better served if a motion of a type of consideration you want
this body to consider is put forward, then the Members can reflect the discussion
more accurately.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, but I'm just trying to get to where the motion
should be, Mr. Chair, and then I'll be happy to make it. So it's my understanding that
Appendix B in the ordinance relating to the Capital Program for the Fiscal Year
ending June '07, on page 5 of Appendix B, is where the appropriation relating to the
Paia-Haiku Civic Center is noted $3.2 million. And so, if this is the appropriate place,
Mr. Chair, this is where I would like to make my amendment to change the title to
land acquisition for a fire station. And then, of course-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a second to the motion? Having none, the motion is denied.
Okay, let us get on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I didn't actually make the motion, Mr. Chair, but if
you would like me to shut up on the subject, do that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: You can speak on the, it's part of the budget, Ms. Anderson. You, the
Chair has interpreted that you wish to make an amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I did, and I, but I actually didn't make the motion.
I was just trying to identify where it would be appropriate. You know, I think that
they'll be plenty more opportunities. I had no intention to change the amount, just to,
to change the title so that it's more specific to the, to the intended purpose. And I
think that there will be time down the road, it's pretty obvious that an environmental
assessment needs to be done unless there's some other reconfiguration of the
property that would, I guess, parcel out a portion of the property that is not improved
property, which would then allow an exemption.
So, you know, I just want the community to be aware that there's still more steps to
be taken. That even though this appropriation will go through, obviously, nobody's
going to support any change. That there's still an opportunity for the community to, to
give some input. And hopefully, as you said earlier, Mr. Chair, this will have to come
back to the Council for further deliberation before a purchase or acquisition is
finalized.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that gives further opportunity also. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. And the Chair will reiterate the last comment
of Ms. Anderson. There are multiple processes required by the Administration and
the specific departments that need to be done, as well as returning to Council for final
decision regarding the actual finalization of a purchase and acceptance by the
County that can only be done through the Council's final action. So Ms. Anderson's
correct. There is multiple opportunities in the future for continued public input and
comment on the proposal at hand. Members, you have the main motion as amended
before you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank, thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members. I'd like to open
first by again thanking the Members of the Committee for their work. Pursuant to the
charter, your Budget and Finance Committee has reviewed and revised the Mayor's
Proposed Budget for Fiscal Year 2007, which begins on July 1 of this year, 2006.
Your Committee appreciates the assistance provided by the Budget Director and
other members of the executive branch for its review. And your Committee also
appreciates the heartfelt and informative testimony submitted by residents throughout
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Lanai, Maui and Molokai during the many hours of de--deliberations on this budget
proposal.
Mr. Chair, your Budget and Finance Committee held public meetings in eight districts
to receive public testimony on the budget from residents throughout the County.
Your Committee also conducted extensive meetings in this Council Chamber to
review and revise the Mayor's proposal for March 22 through May 3. In all, the
Committee held 31 meetings over a seven week period totaling more than 200 hours.
Throughout the budget review process, your Committee remained aware that
housing and transportation costs are at historical highs throughout Maui County,
placing working families under great financial stress. Your Committee was cognizant
of the economic realities the County's residents are living with everyday and believes
that County government must not unduly increase the financial burdens on middle,
middle income families.
At the same time, Maui County's economy and communities continue to grow rapidly
and County government needs to address major infrastructural needs. Thus, your
Committee's basic challenge in reviewing the budget was to strike an appropriate
balance by minimizing the tax burden on working families while also fulfilling the core
responsibilities of County government.
Mr. Chair, including the adjustments accepted by the Budget Director, the Mayor's
proposed, the Mayor's budget proposal as adjusted, provided $483,262,704 in
appropriations. Your Committee decreased the appropriations by more than
$6 million down to roughly $476,000 and some change.
Operating, the operations compared to CIP, your Committee appropriated just under
$365 million for operational expenses and $112 million for capital improvement
projects.
Your Committee's philosophy on property tax relief for homeowners differed from the
Mayor's. The Mayor only proposed a cut in the tax rate. Your Committee also
proposed a cut in the rate, but specifically targeted relief towards middle income
families through a 50% increase in the homeowner's exemption.
After conducting substantial research and analysis, your Committee concluded that
its approach on property tax relief for homeowners is much more progressive than
the Mayor's approach.
Whereas, the Mayor's proposal for only a cut in the tax rate would have provided
windfall savings for owners of multimillion dollar homes, your Committee's proposal
provided significant relief for Maui County's working families.
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The homeowner's exemption of $300,000 proposed by your Committee is the highest
ever proposed in the State of Hawaii and your Committee is proud to provide this
relief to working families at a time when they need it the most.
Your Committee also provided further relief by proposing an 11, 11 % cut in the gas
tax.
Mr. Chair, your Committee supported a majority of the Mayor's proposed
appropriations and we'd like to make that clear, that a vast majority of the request
has been concurred with by the body, your Budget and Finance Committee. Your
Committee reviewed the budget to ensure that necessary investments are being
made for core County services such as public safety, environmental management, as
well as recreation.
Among the appropriations that your Committee could not support were $4.5 million
for a take home vehicle program and $750,000 for a wireless networking project.
The Committee felt that both of these two proposals do have merit; however, but we
feel, the Committee felt that the, lacked the appropriate coordination within the
executive branch. And also a $1 million appropriation which the Committee did not
agree with to allow the Hamakuapoko Wells to be used for drinking water.
In addition, your Committee reduced funding for the proposed County morgue and
the Mayor's proposed funding for Maui Community College. Regarding the morgue,
Mem--Chair and Members, your Committee recognized the Chief of Police pers-persuasive advocacy for the pur--purchase and operation of a County morgue, but
concluded that more analysis is needed before investing $4 million for land
acquisition and operations, as had been proposed. Your Committee did appropriate
$200,000 for preliminary analysis including site selection and appraisals.
Regarding the Maui Community College request, the Committee did provide
$500,000 for public health programs at Maui Community College, if matching funds
are obtained. But could not support the Mayor's proposal for an open ended $2
million coordination because of the lack of support from the State and concerns
about providing major multiyear funding for a project outside of the County's
jurisdiction.
Regarding public safety, the budget proposed by your Committee provides
substantial investment in public safety by, among other things, funding new fire
stations on Molokai and in Haiku in the amounts of $10.5 million and $3.2 million,
respectively. A new police station in Kihei for $1.5 million and a hazardous materials
team within the Department of Fire, Fire and Public Safe--Safety for approximately
$486,000.
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The appropriation for a possible new Haiku fire station at the proposed Paia-Haiku
Community Center implements the HAP, Health and Public Safety objective in the
Paia-Haiku Community Plan. "Improve fire protection capabilities in the Haiku area
and ensure adequate water pressure for fire protection, particularly in urban and rural
areas." The first implementing action in the Paia-Haiku Community Plan for Health
and Public Safety is "Provide a fire station in Haiku." The Paia-Haiku Community
Plan has been in effect since 1996. It is clearly time for the County to act toward
fulfillment of this important public safety objective that has been enacted by
ordinance.
Regarding environmental management, Mr. Chair, the environmental management is
another core responsibility of the County that is prioritized in this budget with major
funding provided for wastewater improvements, watershed acquisition potentials and
various planning projects.
With respects to recreation, this budget also strives to improve the recreational
opportunities needed in a healthy growing community by providing for improvements
to beach parks, tennis courts and other parks facilities throughout the County.
In addition, this budget solidifies the County's commitment to transit.
Your
Committee added $200,000 for Upcountry bus routes and provided a total
appropriation of just over $3.8 million for the public transit program.
Your Committee provided a wide array of major grants to social service agencies.
However, your Committee did express serious concerns about the County's policies
and practices for awarding grants. Your Committee noted that its annual budget
review runs concurrently with the work of the Grants Review Committee, which
operates pursuant to Chapter 3.36, Maui County Code and is staffed by the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. The concurrent review of requested
grants has created confusion within the non-profit sector and even within County
government.
Your Committee received inconsistent or incomplete information from the executive
branch in several critical matters.
First, although the County will have to relocate its existing Molokai Highways
Baseyard in Fiscal Year 2009, the Mayor's Proposed Fiscal Year 2007 Budget did
not include a necessary appropriation of $1.247 million to purchase land for a new
baseyard site.
Second, although the Mayor had publicly disavowed the use of Hamakuapoko Wells
for drinking water, his budget included $1 million in appropriations for that purpose.
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And third, the Department of Management requested an appropriation of $683,000
for five additional employees and related equipment for a proposed Call Center.
According to the Managing Director, the Call Center would make County government
more efficient by providing a single point of reference for people seeking information
by dialing 311, ultimately shifting 45% of non-emergency calls away from County
departments. Yet, several departments requested increased appropriations for the
same functions that were to be performed by the proposed Call Center.
Your Committee raises these examples in the hope that improved coordination within
the executive branch would be exhibited in future budget deliberations.
Mr. Chair, in conclusion, this budget is one that everyone in Maui County can look at
in a positive light. It is balanced, not just in dollars and sense, and that's not
"c-e-n-t-s" but "s-e-n-s-e" sense, but it also in trying to recognize the needs and
concerns of everyone in our extremely diverse County.
Your Committee is recommending appropriations for many significant projects that
will make our islands safer, healthier, and more enjoyable for residents throughout
Maui, Molokai and Lanai. At the same time, your Committee is proposing a tax
structure that aims to minimize burdens on our working families.
Finally, your Committee's deliberations were at times very, very difficult. But
Members never lost sight of our obligation to provide the best possible budget for
Maui County's current residents and future generations. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me, thank you, Mr. Kane. Members, further
discussion on the motion as amended? We'll give everyone an opportunity.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
THE ONLY THING I JUST WANTED TO NOTE THAT I WOULD
MOVE TO SEPARATE ONE ITEM AND THAT IS ON PAGE 2,
WHICH WOULD BE UNDER 6-62, NUMBER 5, I WOULD MOVE
TO SEPARATE NUMBER 5 WHICH IS FIRST READING OF BILL
REPEALING CHAPTER 5.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO DANCEHALLS.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, we have a motion to separate a bill for an ordinance
requesting passage on first reading regarding the repealing of Chapter 5.04 of Maui
County Code. Were under, made by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. This was also something that was
discussed in Committee as well. And I think mainly because of the concerns that I
expressed and I believe also Councilmember Anderson expressed. I am not
completely sure of what the consequences may be. I understand the purpose and
intent, which is to remove reference to archaic language or sections of the co--code
that no longer pertain. But because I have not had myself, personally, an opportunity
to review all of those consequences or, I guess, consider it in the bigger picture, I
really feel that, at this point, I would not be supportive of this particular component of
the budget.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I would ask the Members to support separating this bill out so that those of us who
are not in concurrence have an opportunity to vote separately on it. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Members, any other discussion on the
motion to separate? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. The bill for an ordinance regarding Chapter 5.04
repealing Maui County Code has been separated from all other considerations under
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Committee Report 06-62. Therefore, Members, the Chair will now take up the bill for
an ordinance regarding the repealing of Chapter 5.04 first, prior to moving forward
with the remaining legislation regarding to Committee Report 06-62.
You know what, Members, before we move on this action, the Chair would like to
just take a very short recess. I, ten minutes, five minutes, Members. Fine, Council
will be in recess till 11:30.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:25 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:30 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Special Council Meeting for the 18 of May, 2006 shall return to
order. Members, what is currently before you is "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING CHAPTER 5.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
DANCEHALLS." The motion before is to move this proposed ordinance on passage
on first reading and that is what is before you at this point in time. We are under
discussion.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
The reason I would like this or voted to have this separated is because, for the very
reason we didn't discuss this during Budget Committee. And as many of the
Members here stated earlier during our, our vote on this in Committee, this has been
brought forward many times during budget session and has never passed.
Other Members mentioned that it's just a housekeeping measure and I don't know,
eight years ago, I guess, it was discussed as something that needed to be repealed
when there was a revision to, or subcommittee on revising the County code. And so
those Members who feel comfortable with that, you know, more power to them.
However, for myself, I'm not comfortable just putting a writer on, a writer bill on to all
the other budget ordinances that we're passing here. And as I stated in Committee,
I'm still not convinced or secure in the fact that by repealing this out of the County
code, we are not opening the door for lap dancing, pole dancing, whatever you want
to call it.
I, I think that there was a provision, there is a provision in this chapter that gives the
police authority that we're taking away from them now. So for that reason, I will be
voting against this repealing of Chapter 5.04.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Members, we are under discussion.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I will be supporting the motion on the
floor to repeal this section in its entirety. I think in previous budget sessions, we've
had brief discussions about this particular issue. It always comes up because there's
a fee that's in our Appendix B and, sure we can do away with the fee, which I think
we've done and we can keep this on the books. But it's, it's so archaic, you know, we
don't need this.
And if something like this is so important to have back in our code, let's have a
modernized version of it. So if any Member wants to submit something else that
covers this kind of activity, and have more information about it, I think, you know,
they're welcome to do it. And we could always make another, another chapter.
I think that Corporation Counsel answered the concerns of some of the Members
here the last time this was discussed that this does not in any way open the door for
lap dancing and pole dancing and all of that because those activities, as I understand
it, are illegal to begin, under another law.
So I don't, you know, the time that they made this law and it's really kinda interesting
to look back historically at when these laws were made and why it was made. And
the dancehall regulation was made so that prostitution, at the time when we had lots
of military on this island in the 40's, would not be easily promoted through the so
called dancehall and that's all that's going on there.
It's sort of like the modern day version of that is called an escort service. So, I mean
I don't want to say that all escort services are like that, but some of them are. So,
you know, that was the 1940's version and it's, and it is outdated.
If there is something that needs to be addressed in our community and maybe the
police would come forward and say what it is that they need in order to regulate or be
able to enforce something else. And it should be in conjunction with the Police
Department. But as I see this now, this just needs to go away. We've been
discussing it for ten years, at least. So thank you very much for my opportunity to
support the repealing of this chapter.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
Okay, having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE, MATEO, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no,"
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
JOHNSON.

ANDERSON

AND

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair notes "no" votes for Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson. Any
correction to the Chair's reading of the vote? If not, the ordinance, this motion
passes, seven "ayes", two "noes."
Members, we are back to the main motion as amended regarding the balance of all
legislation attached to Committee Report 06-62. We are under discussion.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I'll save my more extensive comments for when
we pass second and final reading of the budget.
But I would want to make a comment with regard to the purchase of the morgue or
the pursuit of the morgue issue. I think that there may be some confusion in the
community because people feel we've abandoned it entirely. That is not the intent
and it's certainly not my understanding of the action that we took by leaving money in
because I think that, I can only speak for myself, but I believe that we have every
intention of at least looking at some point in time when a proposal or proposals come
forward, you know, having that before us so that we can look and address and
perhaps pursue that. But this, this action by reducing the amount of money is in no
way an indication that we do not, And certainly because I feel very strongly about the
morgue that is not my intent in approving this budget the way that it's constructed.
On an unrelated topic, I think if individuals read in ordinary minutes that are put out
by our committees, many times, in, I'm just one committee chair, so I try in perhaps a
different vein to reflect in my committee minutes, less about my opinion or my
analysis or, I guess, my overview. And that is my style because I think that having
been a secretary before for many organizations, I had to be extremely cautious about
injecting certain adjectives, impressions, summations in the minutes.
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In reading through the minutes, and I know that we all do it at times, I think that the
committee report, you know, it really is not always reflective of every single person's
impression or opinion. And there are things within this committee report that seem to
me, that are opinions that I don't share. I have concerns just as a committee chair
anytime when I try to inject anything that is my own personal opinion and then put
that into a report.
With all respect to the Budget Chair, I think that for the most part, there, there is a
great deal of accuracy in that. I'm not going to pick apart that report because I just
wanted to get it on the record that I, in my personal opinion, some of the statements
or some of the analysis that's been done or interpretation, I can do that on my own. I
do not need anyone else to interpret for me. And I do not necessarily agree with
some of the adjectives or some of the tone that appears in that committee report.
So for me, I just wanted to put it on the record that because somebody reads
something at a future point in time, it doesn't necessarily always reflect the views of
every single committee member. And I wanted to make sure that it was very clear
that I was one of those committee members that does not agree with certain portions
of this particular report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Anderson, any comments on the motion before you as amended?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: On the major-CHAIR HOKAMA: On the main motion, we're on the main motion as amended.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sorry, I was reading the committee report. I appreciate
your asking, Mr. Chair, I'm going to save my comments till second and final. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any comments, Mr. Carroll, at this time? Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I had one first, first was a question or a request. My understanding is that the
Administration does not receive as a procedural thing the committee report along with
the ordinance. Is that correct?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not too sure? Mr. Clerk, do you have a comment from, since your
office will be forwarding the legislation, which is the bills for an ordinance and the
resolutions.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'm, I'm informed by staff that the committee,
copy of the committee report is provided to the Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It is? Okay, thank you. I, I had heard that it wasn't, but
I'm, I'm glad that's clarified because I think the committee report is also important to
go over so that some of the discussions and what we were up against or challenges
that we were receiving in having to balance, is more clearly reflected in the
committee report than it is just by the ordinance itself.
I would like to point out a, a few things that I'm, I'm sorry, Mr. Chair of the Budget
Committee, if I'm stepping into lines that you were going to cover at second and final
reading. But it occurred to me that a lot of the discussion that we heard and
testimony that we heard in, especially the South Maui District, and other, other things
and these comments are pertaining to, to the Parks Department, that in South Maui,
in particular, the Council added three projects to South Maui. And those were the
Kalama Park Playground Improvements at $300,000, the Kamaole Restroom
Replacements $350,000, and the Ka--Kalama Park Skateboard Course at $100,000.
Also in the, in the budget is three additional park caretakers that I believe was in the
Mayor's budget and that we wholeheartedly support because of the community
involvement and the community's expressing their consternation at the condition of
some of our, our parks in the South Maui area.
And perhaps, you know, at second and final, when people have had a chance maybe
to look at the ordinance and they can actually see what all of those capital
improvement projects are throughout. There's improvements for Hana, there's some
additional ones for West Maui, Central Maui.
So I think that this Council, this, your Committee, your Budget Committee has really, I
think, done a fantastic job with trying to address the needs of our community. And
when we do go to these hearings, you know, we are listening to what people are
saying. And when people write about their views because they don't want to maybe
appear in person, you know, we weigh those also. It has just as much weight, a
verbal, you know, oral testimony as a written testimony. And that helps us as we
gather information and feelings about the community.
So I encourage people to continue to participate with the, your government. I mean
we are just representatives here of you, each and every one of you out there. So the

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 18, 2006
Page 41

more information we get from, from folks the better it is that what we're doing here
reflects what the majority of people want. We're not going to make everybody happy,
you know. I mean you just can't, that's impossible. But we have to take the best
knowledge that we have at the time and make a decision that we think is best for the
community as a whole. So I hope everyone will continue to do this and participate
with us.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla, any comment, discussion on the main, main
motion as amended?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I just want to add and I'll save my comments for second and final reading. But I just
wanted to point out that, you know, I've been on three budgets now and what I've
seen in this last particular budget was that we are investing a lot of money, you know,
on infrastructure here in Maui County. I haven't seen that for the last three years.
You know, we're going to be doing a lot of work in the Parks Department area, Public
Works Department area as well as the Water Department area. So I think it's
something that we needed to do a long time and we really concentrated on doing that
this time.
Thank you, Chair. And I want to thank the Budget Chair for guiding us through this
tough budget meeting, meetings.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any comments, Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Not much at this time, Mr. Chairman. But I just want to send
out my thank yous to the Budget Chairman as well as the staff for doing a real
outstanding job and they did have to deal with a lot of challenges, as you know. It
can get very contentious during the budget session, but all in all, we all pulled
together and put out something that, in my opinion, represents something that
touches a lot of people's lives. And I think it's, in this budget, it's got something for
everyone. But I've got more to say come second and final reading, Chair.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I will reserve my comments
for second and final. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And just a brief comment. I'm, I'm trying to, I guess, figure out with, with great
respect to my colleague from West Maui, because, I guess, I'm not clear, if, if my
colleague is making comments on the record to be clear about something. If she
would be willing to, at this point or some point, provide us with specific examples of a
personal opinion in the committee report.
I just don't understand and if she's pointing her remarks at my opening remarks and
not the reading of the committee report, then again, I must reiterate that the reflection
of the committee report itself and the comments that were stated by your Committee
Chair are reflective of the Committee as a whole, not of individual members' feelings
towards one issue or another contained within the work that was done by the
Committee.
Because I think we can all agree there are things in this budget that, at one point or
another, we don't agree with. But in the end, we all understood that we had to
compromise for the sake of looking at the greater good for the community. And I will
agree there are things in this budget that I'm not thrilled about or whatever word we
can use, dissatisfied with. But in the end, we understand that this is a reflection of a
full body not just of individual feelings.
So I would ask the Member if with, with respect, if there can be something pointed
out since her comments referenced the committee report. If there's anything in there
that seems to be of a personal opinion, to please raise it and it's with her authority as
a Council person to specifically state on the committee report that she does not
concur. I mean that's part of the process. Bracket it out and show "do not concur"
and sign. And that way the public will know specifically with clarity what is agreed to
and specifically what is not.
On another note, Mr. Chair, although not stated in the remarks, there's going to be
one place that I'd like to note in the, the ordinance relating to the operating budget for
the County for Fiscal Year '07 on page 20. There's one item that I think has,
although it's a small little thing in the big picture of over half a billion or almost half a
billion dollar budget, but $200,000 to grant research on ground water exploration. I
want to thank you, Chair, for bringing that forward. I want to thank the Committee
Chair, Ms. Anderson, for allowing that presentation back in March to be shown. I
think that's, you know, as a term on a popular sitcom, restrained jubilation. I, I use
that term because if it does come through that's going to be some exciting finds and it
will change the way we view water resources in the, in these islands we call Hawaii.
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So I'm excited about that and I hope that we have some, some very positive results
from that initiative of moving forward and supporting the exploration of new water

source for our County. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further discussion on the main motion as
amended? Okay, having none, the Chair will also save his final comments regarding
the budget for final reading. I will just say that sometimes having some money is
more difficult than having too much money or no money.
And so again, I would just say from my part, I thank each and every one of you,
especially Chairman Kane who directed the Committee for us. Also I would be
remiss not to thank our Committee staff as well as our Office of Council Services for
the support to the Committee.
And I would also like to make note that I personally appreciated the temperament, the
style that Budget Director, Mr. Ginoza, presented representing the departments and
the Administration. 1 think his participation was very helpful in having the Committee
be provided the best information possible that he could in representing the
Administration. So to Mr. Ginoza, we, I extend my appreciation for your good work
also.
If there's no further discussion, Members, the Chair will be calling for the vote on the
motion, as amended. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, nine, zero. Are there any announcements before the
Chair considers adjournment?
Ms. Johnson.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to state for the record with respect to the
resolutions and bills that were adopted, for the record, RESOLUTION 06-44 and
06-45. With respect to the bill for an ordinance repealing Chapter 5.04 that bill is
BILL NO. 28 (2006). The balance of the bills are numbered 29 (2006) through
37 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the special meeting of May 18, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 12:02 p.m.
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